

# Five Reasons Trump's Immigration Orders Harm Children



Wendy Cervantes and Christina Walker April 2017

#### Introduction

Research shows that harsh immigration enforcement policies have consistently undermined the health, economic security, and overall wellbeing of children in immigrant families. Earlier this year, the Trump Administration issued two executive orders that drastically expand the intensity and scope of federal immigration enforcement activities in the United States. These orders include policy changes that will have damaging consequences for children living in mixed-status immigrant families, the vast majority of whom are U.S. citizens, as well as unaccompanied children seeking protection here.<sup>2</sup>

One order on immigration enforcement activities within the United States prioritizes more immigrants—including parents—for deportation, triples the number of immigration agents, and calls for increased collaboration between federal Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) and local law enforcement agencies to detain undocumented immigrants.<sup>3</sup> Similarly, another order, which is focused on immigration enforcement along the U.S. southern border, calls for significant expansion of immigration detention capacity. It also makes policy changes that would return migrants—including women and children seeking asylum—back into harm's way and strip children of critical protections.<sup>4</sup> Ultimately, these costly and misguided policies pose a significant threat to millions of children whose wellbeing and long-term development is directly linked to the parent-child relationship, external stress factors, and family economic security.

Several provisions in these orders are likely to face legal challenges, while others would require additional funding to be fully implemented. Therefore, these policies should not be considered final or unalterable. However, it is clear that these orders—even those that have not been fully implemented—are already negatively affecting immigrant communities, creating a climate of fear, and endangering children's safety and wellbeing. This fact sheet highlights key consequences for children and families.

Specifically, Trump's immigration enforcement orders:

- 1. Tear families apart,
- 2. Harm children's short- and long-term mental health,
- 3. Undermine children's economic security,
- 4. Threaten children's access to education and basic needs, and
- 5. Endanger the lives of asylum-seeking children and families.

## 1. Trump's immigration enforcement orders tear families apart.

Mixed-status families are now much more likely to be separated by deportation because the new orders make every undocumented immigrant a priority for removal and speed up the deportation process for immigrants with former deportation orders. The accompanying guidance (official guidelines for implementing the

More than 5 million children in the U.S. are now at greater risk of being separated from a parent or guardian

orders) also rolls back previous Department of Homeland Security (DHS) policy that gave immigration officials discretion in deciding whether to detain certain immigrants, including parents and legal guardians of minor children.<sup>5</sup> As a result, more than 5 million children in the United States currently living with at least one undocumented parent—4.1 million of whom are U.S.-born citizens—are now at greater risk of having a parent or guardian deported.<sup>6</sup> In fact, Trump's nationwide immigration raids have already apprehended hundreds of individuals who previously were not considered priorities for deportation, including parents and young people covered by the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) program.<sup>7</sup> DACA, an Obama Administration program established in 2012, provides temporary work authorization and relief from deportation for undocumented

youth who came to the United States as children. Despite DHS policy guidance specifically exempting current and eligible DACA beneficiaries from the new enforcement orders, several recent detentions by immigration authorities demonstrate troubling inconsistency in the implementation of this guidance.

Family separation is by far the most damaging effect of Trump's aggressive policies. Research demonstrates the critical influence parents have in their child's overall development and future success, meaning that the sudden loss of a parent can significantly harm long-term outcomes. <sup>10</sup> Parents facing deportation must also make the difficult decision whether to bring their child with them—often to a country their child has never known—or leave them behind in the care of a family member or other trusted guardian. Both outcomes present unique challenges to child wellbeing. <sup>11</sup> In some cases, children may unnecessarily enter the child welfare system, a scenario that can have particularly dire consequences, including the possible termination of parental rights. <sup>12</sup> While ICE has implemented policies in recent years to mitigate the harm of immigration enforcement on children and reduce their chances of entering foster care, it remains unclear whether the Trump Administration will uphold these policies. <sup>13</sup> What is certain is that increased enforcement coupled with weaker protections for child wellbeing could lead to more devastating outcomes for children and families.

Childhood—particularly the early years—is a critical period for determining life-long physical and emotional wellbeing

## 2. Trump's immigration enforcement orders harm children's short- and long-term mental health.

Aggressive immigration enforcement policies can heighten anxiety among undocumented parents and their children. Childhood—particularly the early years—is a critical period for determining life-long physical and emotional wellbeing. <sup>14</sup> Children living in households with high levels of parental stress often have poor cognitive development, which can be seen as early as age

two. 15 Research also shows that persistent stress on children—commonly called "toxic stress"—can have long-term detrimental effects on brain development, particularly among young children. 16

Several studies show that losing a parent to detention or deportation harms a child's psychological wellbeing, which has implications for overall health. Children left behind often suffer from irregular sleeping habits, increased anger and withdrawal, and drops in academic achievement.<sup>17</sup> Children who witness a parent's arrest—an occurrence that has become increasingly common under the recent raids—are much more likely to endure long-term behavioral changes.<sup>18</sup> Furthermore, when one parent is detained or deported, the remaining spouse or partner often experiences depression, which can affect children and cause poor developmental outcomes.<sup>19</sup>

A child's mental health can also be adversely affected by constant fear of parental deportation as well as by exposure to parents' increased stress and community-wide fear.<sup>20</sup> One study found that nearly 30 percent of children with one or more undocumented parent reported being afraid nearly all or most of the time, and three-quarters of undocumented parents reported their children were experiencing symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD).<sup>21</sup> Similarly, the high levels of stress and social isolation among undocumented immigrant parents is intensified by the additional threat of possible detention or deportation, which is often passed on to their children.<sup>22</sup> Children who themselves are potential targets of immigration enforcement—such as unaccompanied or undocumented children who have grown up here—must endure the constant fear of being separated from family members and deported to a country they either sought to flee or may not even remember.<sup>23</sup> Furthermore, mixed-status families subject to immigration enforcement often lack access to mental health services that are affordable and culturally and linguistically appropriate.<sup>24</sup>

## 3. Trump's immigration enforcement orders undermine children's economic security.

By increasing the risk of parental deportation, Trump's immigration enforcement orders threaten to push children in low-income immigrant families deeper into poverty. Despite high rates of parental employment, three-quarters of children (ages 0-17) in mixed-status families live in

The sudden loss of a deported parent's income can reduce a family's household income by 73 percent.

low-income households—largely due to the limited options available to unauthorized parents who often must work in low-paying jobs. <sup>25</sup> Therefore, a parent's deportation can drastically undercut the economic security of families already struggling to make ends meet, especially when that parent is the primary breadwinner. One study estimates that the sudden loss of a deported parent's income can reduce a family's household income by 73 percent. <sup>26</sup> Several other studies have similarly found that household incomes were frequently cut in half when a parent was detained or deported. These families were more likely to experience hunger and housing instability, which were further exacerbated by limited access to emergency assistance. <sup>27</sup>

Living in poor or low-income households has lasting consequences for education, health, and other key child wellbeing outcomes. Children growing up in poverty experience poorer health, higher incidence of developmental delays and learning disabilities, and more hunger compared to their peers. And the longer children live in poverty, the worse their adult outcomes on measures such as employment earnings.<sup>28</sup> Research also shows that poverty can lead to a lack of such necessities as food, clothing, health care, or safe housing. Poverty poses a particular challenge for children living in mixed-status families who already face significant barriers to basic health and nutrition assistance.<sup>29</sup> Moreover, poverty imposes extraordinary stress on parents, impairing their ability to provide the level of attention children need to develop and grow into healthy adults.<sup>30</sup>

## 4. Trump's immigration enforcement orders threaten children's access to education and basic needs.

Harsh immigration enforcement policies create a chilling effect among immigrants and their families, making them fearful of government agencies or reluctant to attend school or other extracurricular activities. For example, after a raid earlier this year in Las Cruces, New Mexico, schools reported more than 2,000 children were absent the following two days. In localities where local police are engaged in immigration enforcement, a practice the new immigration orders seek to expand, the mobility of mixed-status families is further restricted because everyday activities—such as transporting children to and from school or child care—suddenly become increasingly risky to undocumented parents who fear a simple traffic stop could lead to deportation. In the substitution of the subs

Even before the recent executive orders, children in immigrant families—with or without undocumented family members—were less likely to access basic health care, nutrition, and early education programs. This was true because of complicated eligibility rules and fears—both real and unfounded—about possible repercussions of using safety net programs.<sup>33</sup> Research shows that anti-immigrant policies exacerbate these fears and lead to even less access to public programs.<sup>34</sup> For example, the interior enforcement order states that any immigrant who has "abused any program related to receipt of public benefits" is a priority for deportation.<sup>35</sup> This simply reinforces long-standing policy about intentional misuse of public benefits and does not create new restrictions. However, increased enforcement and uncertainty about a leaked policy proposal that could drastically rewrite immigrant eligibility rules for federal means-tested benefits have alarmed immigrants regardless of status, even Lawful Permanent Residents and their families.<sup>36</sup> In fact, reports from around the country confirm that parents have withdrawn their U.S. citizen children from critical programs like the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) and Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) despite being eligible, ultimately imperiling the long-term health of children.<sup>37</sup>

Increased immigration enforcement also creates challenges for schools, early education/child care programs, health clinics, and other programs that serve immigrant children and families. Among the challenges: responding to questions and concerns about confidentiality of student and client information and providing information and support to parents who need to prepare for possible deportation. Current ICE policy restricts immigration enforcement activities from occurring in "sensitive locations" such as schools, child care centers, bus stops, hospitals, and places of worship.<sup>38</sup> However, troubling incidents around the country—such as parents being apprehended by ICE agents on the way to drop children off at school—have forced program administrators serving children and families to review internal policies to identify existing protections and consider additional protocols to ensure the safety of all.

#### 5. Trump's immigration enforcement orders endanger the lives of asylum-seeking children and families.

Several policy changes under the border enforcement order also compromise the safety and wellbeing of vulnerable children seeking protection in the United States. For example, the new order directs border patrol agents to turn away migrants at our borders, forcing them to await the outcome of their proceedings outside the United States, exposing children and other vulnerable migrants to traffickers and other dangers.<sup>39</sup> Additional DHS guidance would expand the use of "expedited removal"—a form of deportation that happens without appearing before a judge—to those who have resided in the country for less than two years, including recently arrived children and families. Furthermore, the policy guidance also seeks to redefine who qualifies as an "unaccompanied child" to limit the number of children who meet the definition, thereby stripping them of protections guaranteed to those with "unaccompanied" status. These protections include the right to be transferred in a timely manner to the care of the Office of Refugee Resettlement (ORR) within the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) and to receive appropriate shelter and services along with the right to a hearing before an immigration judge. 40 Thus, rather than place children with parents or family members in this country while awaiting the outcome of immigration proceedings, children could be deported without a fair hearing. The policy guidance also suggests that parents in the United States seeking to reunite with their children could face deportation or criminal charges. Finally, the new order calls for a significant increase in detention center capacity along the border, including more detention of women and children—a controversial practice that has been challenged in court and is shown by research to severely impede healthy child development.<sup>41</sup>

While these policy changes purport to deter migrants from making the dangerous journey across the border, they will only further threaten the lives of children and families, many of whom have already experienced significant trauma during migration and in their home countries. The number of unaccompanied children entering the United States from the Northern Triangle of Central America—comprised of Guatemala, El Salvador, and Honduras—has risen significantly in recent years with more than 68,000 entering in 2014 and high numbers since, despite U.S. efforts to reverse the trend.<sup>42</sup> Research consistently shows that the majority of these children and families are asylum seekers fleeing extreme violence and instability in their home countries, primarily driven by drug trafficking and organized crime.<sup>43, 44</sup> Furthermore, the spike in gender-based violence and targeting of increasingly younger children for gang recruitment or retaliation is forcing more girls and young children to migrate.<sup>45</sup> Ultimately, punishing children, women, and families seeking asylum is a failed strategy that ignores the root causes of violence in home countries and creates additional trauma.

#### **Conclusion**

Trump's immigration enforcement orders betray our American values by threatening the wellbeing of vulnerable children—both citizen and noncitizen—who will suffer the consequences of these damaging policies over many years. Separating families, driving children deeper into poverty, and denying children basic protections will have serious long-term implications. The majority of children harmed by these misguided policies are citizens whose

health, economic, and educational outcomes are important not only for their individual success but also for the collective economic success of our country. The Trump Administration should reverse course on its destructive immigration agenda and instead work toward promoting policies that will enable all children in America to achieve their full potential.

#### **Endnotes**

<sup>1</sup> Heather Koball. Randy Capps, Sarah Hooker, et al., *Health and Social Service Needs of U.S. Citizen Children with Detained or Deported Immigrant Parents*, MPI, 2015, http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/health-and-social-service-needs-uscitizen-children-detained-or-deported-immigrant-parents.

An unaccompanied child is defined as a child with no lawful immigration status in the United States, is under the age of 18, and has no parent or legal guardian in the United States or no parent or legal guardian available to provide care and physical custody in the United States.

agencies. For more information, see https://www.ice.gov/parental-interest.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> A mixed-status family includes people with different immigration statuses. Children in mixed-status families are often U.S.-born citizens with at least one undocumented parent.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order: Enhancing Public Safety in the Interior of the United States," 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/01/25/presidential-executive-order-enhancing-public-safety-interior-united.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order: Border Security and Immigration Enforcement Improvements," 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/01/25/executive-order-border-security-and-immigration-enforcement-improvements.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, *Parental Interests Directive Factsheet*, 2013, https://www.ice.gov/doclib/about/offices/ero/pdf/parentalInterestsFactsheet.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Randy Capps, Michael Fix, and Jie Zong, A Profile of U.S. Children with Unauthorized Immigrant Parents, Migration Policy Institute, 2016, http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/profile-us-children-unauthorized-immigrant-parents.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Lisa Rein, Abigail Hauslohner, Sandhya Somashekhar, "Federal Agents Conduct Immigration Raids in At Least Six States," Washington Post, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/federal-agents-conduct-sweeping-immigration-enforcement-raids-in-at-least-6-states/2017/02/10/4b9f443a-efc8-11e6-b4ff-ac2cf509efe5\_story.html?utm\_term=.0de745827bf9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services, "Consideration of Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals," U.S. Department of Homeland Security, 2016, https://www.uscis.gov/humanitarian/consideration-deferred-action-childhood-arrivals-daca.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Christine Hauser, "A Young Immigrant Spoke Out About Her Deportation Fears. Then She Was Detained," The New York Times, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/03/02/us/immigrant-daca-detained.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Jack Shonkoff and Deborah Phillips, *From Neurons to Neighborhoods: The Science of Early Childhood Development*, Committee on Integrating the Science of Early Childhood Development, National Research Council and Institute of Medicine, 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Victoria Kline, *Where Do We Go From Here?*, Instituto para las Mujeres en la Migración, (IMUMI), 2013, http://uf.imumi.org/recursos/where\_challenges.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Randy Capps, Heather Koball, Andrea Campetella, et al., *Implications of Immigration Enforcement Activities for the Well-Being of Children in Immigrant Families: A Review of the Literature*, MPI, 2013, http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/implications-immigration-enforcement-activities-well-being-children-immigrant-

families.

13 For example, in 2013 ICE introduced the parental interest directive, a policy that creates additional protections for detained and deported parents and legal guardians and increases coordination between immigration enforcement and local child welfare

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Shonkoff and Phillips, *From Neurons to Neighborhoods*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Hirokazu Yoshikawa, Immigrants Raising Citizens: Undocumented Parents and Their Young Children, 2011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Jack P. Shonkoff, Andrew S. Garner, et al. "The Lifelong Effects of Early Childhood Adversity and Toxic Stress," *Pediatrics* 129, (2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Ajay Chaudry, Randy Capps, Juan Manuel Pedroza, et al., *Facing our Future: Children in the Aftermath of Immigration Enforcement*, The Urban Institute, 2010, http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/28331/412020-Facing-Our-Future.PDF.

- <sup>18</sup> Chaudry, Capps, Pedroza, et al., Facing our Future.
- <sup>19</sup> Randy Capps, Rosa Maria Castañeda, Ajay Chaudry, *Paying the Price: The Impact of Immigration Raids on America's Children*, The Urban Institute, 2007, http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/46811/411566-Paying-the-Price-The-Impact-of-Immigration-Raids-on-America-s-Children.PDF.
- <sup>20</sup> Joanna Dreby, How Today's Immigration Enforcement Policies Impact Children, Families, and Communities, Center for American Progress, 2012, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/reports/2012/08/20/27082/how-todays-immigration-enforcement-policies-impact-children-families-and-communities/.
- <sup>21</sup> Sara Satinsky, Alice Hu, Jonathan Heller, et al., *Family Unity, Family Health: How Family Focused Immigration Reform Will Mean Better Health for Children and Families*, Human Impact Partners, 2013, http://www.familyunityfamilyhealth.org/.

<sup>22</sup> Satinsky, Hu, Heller, et al., Family Unity.

- <sup>23</sup> Roberto Gonzalez, Lives in Limbo: Undocumented and Coming of Age in America, 2015.
- <sup>24</sup> Koball, Capps, Hooker, et al., *Health and Social Service Needs*.
- <sup>25</sup> Capps, Fix, and Zong, A Profile of U.S. Children.
- <sup>26</sup>Randy Capps, Heather Koball, James D. Bachmeier, et al., *Deferred Action for Unauthorized Immigrant Parents: Analysis of DAPA's Potential Effects on Families and Children*, MPI, 2016,
- http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/deferred-action-unauthorized-immigrant-parents-analysis-dapas-potential-effects-families.
- <sup>27</sup> Chaudry, Capps, Pedroza, et al., Facing Our Future.
- <sup>28</sup> Greg J. Duncan and Katherine MaGnuson, *The Long Reach of Early Childhood Poverty*, Stanford University, 2011, http://www.stanford.edu/group/scspi/\_media/pdf/pathways/winter\_2011/PathwaysWinter11\_Duncan.pdf; and Ratcliffe and McKernan, *Child Poverty and Its Lasting Consequence*.
- <sup>29</sup> Mary Waters and Marisa Gerstein, *Integrating Immigrants into the United States: Americans All*, 2015; and Elizabeth Lower-Basch and Stephanie Schmit, *TANF and the First Year of Life: Making a Difference at a Pivotal Moment*, CLASP, 2015, http://www.clasp.org/resources-and-publications/body/TANF-and-the-First-Year-of-Life\_Making-a-Difference-at-a-Pivotal-Moment.pdf.
- <sup>30</sup> Caroline Ratcliffe and Signe-Mary McKernan, *Child Poverty and Its Lasting Consequence*, Urban Institute, 2012, http://www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/412659-Child-Poverty-and-ItsLasting-Consequence-Paper.pdf.
- <sup>31</sup> Gabe Ortiz, "2,000 Terrified Children Skip School Following an ICE raid in New Mexico", Daily Kos, 2017, http://www.dailykos.com/story/2017/3/23/1646556/-2-000-terrified-children-skip-school-following-an-ICE-raid-in-New-Mexico?utm content=bufferc60b5&utm medium=social&utm source=twitter.com&utm campaign=buffer.
- <sup>32</sup> Satinsky, Hu, Heller, et al., Family Unity.
- <sup>33</sup> Krista Perreira, Roberto Crosnoe, Karina Fortuny, et al. "Barriers to Immigrants' Access to Health and Human Service Programs." ASPE research brief. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Assistance Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, https://aspe.hhs.gov/basic-report/barriers-immigrants-access-health-and-human-services-programs.
- <sup>34</sup> Koball, Capps, Hooker, et al., *Health and Social Service Needs*.
- <sup>35</sup> The White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order: Enhancing Public Safety in the Interior of the United States."
- <sup>36</sup> A leaked draft executive order entitled "Executive Order on Protecting Taxpayer Resources by Ensuring Our Immigration Laws Promote Accountability and Responsibility" would seek to rewrite long-standing immigration laws related to who is considered a "public charge" for immigration purposes as well as rules regarding immigrant eligibility for public benefits. This order has not been released, and its release is uncertain. To learn more, please see this CLASP commentary: http://washingtonmonthly.com/2017/03/08/why-president-trumps-leaked-immigration-order-is-a-threat-to-us-all/.
- <sup>37</sup> Wendy Cervantes, "Why President Trump's Leaked Immigration Order is a Threat to Us All," Washington Monthly, 2017, http://washingtonmonthly.com/2017/03/08/why-president-trumps-leaked-immigration-order-is-a-threat-to-us-all.
- Wendy Cervantes, "Safe Spaces in Early Childhood: New Resources to Support Children in Immigrant Families," CLASP, 2017, http://www.clasp.org/issues/child-care-and-early-education/in-focus/safe-spaces-in-early-childhood.
- <sup>39</sup> Katharina Obser, 10 Things to Know about How Trump's Executive Order will Harm Women and Children Seeking Protection, Women's Refugee Commission, 2017, https://www.womensrefugeecommission.org/rights/gbv/resources/1422-10-things-to-know-about-how-trump-s-executive-order-will-harm-women-children-seeking-protection.
- <sup>40</sup> Faye Hipsman and Doris Meissner, *Trump Executive Order and DHS Implementation Memory on Border Enforcement: A Brief Review*, MPI, 2017, http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/trump-executive-order-and-dhs-implementation-memoborder-enforcement-brief-review.
- <sup>41</sup> Lutheran Immigration Refugee Service and the Women's Refugee Commission, *Locking Up Family Values*, *Again*, 2014, http://lirs.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/LIRSWRC\_LockingUpFamilyValuesAgain\_Report\_141114.pdf.
- <sup>42</sup> Marc Rosenblum, *Unaccompanied Child Migration the United States: The Tension Between Protection and Prevention*, MPI, 2015, http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/unaccompanied-child-migration-united-states-tension-between-protection-and-prevention.
- <sup>43</sup> The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees Regional Office, Children on The Run, The UN Refugee Agency,

http://www.unhcr.org/56fc26d27.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees Regional Office, *Women on the Run*, The UN Refugee Agency, http://www.unhcr.org/en-us/publications/operations/5630f24c6/women-run.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Julia Preston, "New U.S. Effort to Aid Unaccompanied Child Migrants," New York Times, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/06/03/us/politics/new-us-effort-to-aid-unaccompanied-child-migrants.html?\_r=0.